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My Ref: Scrutiny/Correspondence/MJH 
 
21 March 2016 
 
Councillor Sarah Merry 
Cabinet Member - Education  
County Hall  
Atlantic Wharf 
CARDIFF  
CF10 4UW 
 
 
Dear Sarah 
 
On behalf of the Committee I would like to thank you for attending the Children and 
Young People Scrutiny Committee on 15 March 2016 to provide an opening 
statement and answer questions on the Corporate Performance report for Quarter 
three and the verbal update on the “Cardiff 2020 Ai ming for Excellence” plan . 
 
I would also like to thank Nick Batchelar for his presentation of the report and update 
together with the answers to Members’ questions. Members raised a number of 
comments, and concerns for your consideration, which they asked me to write to you 
about. 
 
The Committee firstly expressed concern about the level of Neets and stated that the 
Council must reduce the level as soon as possible. Members noted that a report had 
recently been approved by Cabinet outlining a new approach to youth engagement 
and progression, and Members welcomed the opportunity to be briefed on this 
approach in the near future. Members considered that the Youth Service is crucial to 
helping to engage with young people, and should be used to enhance engagement 
and support. 
 
The Members then focused on the Admissions Policy 2017/18. Members drew your 
attention to specific instances where some pupils were not offered their first choice of 
High School, and had been allocated alternative schooling in, what the parents 
considered, as an inappropriate school. The Committee welcomed the idea of a co-
ordinated admissions process across, Faith, Welsh and English medium schools, 
and Members agreed to write to the admissions officers for the Faith schools to 
support the proposal, as they considered that this would help streamline the process 
for both parents and schools. 
 
Finally the Committee asked about the level of School Governor vacancies.  
Members were informed of an initiative to increase the number and expertise of 
Local Authority School Governors, which had already had an impact. Members noted 
that there was a move towards more links between schools, and the Committee 
agreed that they would welcome a discussion about increasing the links between 
school governing bodies. 
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In respect of the “Cardiff 2020 Aiming for Excellence” presentation, the Committee 
noted the work being undertaken as set out in the presentation and looked forward to 
the scrutiny of the draft plan at the June Committee meeting. 
 
Finally the Committee considered the Budget Monitoring Panel’s report resulting 
from its month nine monitoring meeting. The Committee approved the report which 
included a recommendation for a briefing paper to be presented to the next Panel 
meeting providing an update on the implementation of the Biometric school meals 
system, as the Panel had been informed that sufficient funding should soon be 
available to fully implement the system across all Primary Schools. 
 
I hope that these comments, advice and requests for information, detailed above will 
be of use and support in improving outcomes for Cardiff’s pupils. The Committee 
looks forward to receiving further reports in the future and as such the Members 
require a formal response to this letter within the next month. 
 
 
To recap, this letter requests several actions, requests for information and 
recommendations, as follows and requires: 
 

• A briefing on the Cabinet report “Cardiff’s commitment to youth engagement 
and progression” at a future meeting; 

• A progress report on the co-ordinated admissions process across Faith, 
Welsh and English medium schools, later in the year; 

• An update on the appointment of School Governors across all schools, later 
this year;  

• That the Director of Education and Lifelong Learning presents to Committee, 
in June 2016, the draft “Cardiff 2020 – Aiming for Excellence” plan; and 

• A progress report on the implementation of the Biometric school meals 
system at the next Budget monitoring panel meeting. 

 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
COUNTY COUNCILLOR RICHARD COOK 
Chair – Children and Young People Scrutiny Committe e 
 
CC: Nick Batchelar, Director of Education and Lifelong Learning 
Angela Kent, OM Schools Performance 
Neil Hardee, Head of Performance Resources and Services 
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Date 21 March 2016 
 
My Ref SS/CYP/MJH 
Your Ref: 
 
 
  

Councillor Sue Lent 
Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Families, Children and Early Years 
County Hall 
Atlantic Wharf 
CARDIFF 
CF10 4UW 
 
 
Dear Sue 
 
 
Thank you for attending Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee on 15 March 
2016 to help present the Quarter 3 Performance Information.  I would also like to thank 
Tony Young and Irfan Alam for their full and honest answers that were provided at the 
meeting. During the consideration of the reports and answers to Members’ questions, the 
Committee identified a number of comments, concerns and recommendations, which they 
asked me to write to you about. 
 
The Committee welcomed the sustained improvement in many of the performance 
indicators and wished to ask that you pass on the Committee’s thanks to the Directorate’s 
staff for all their hard work in improving performance across the service.  The Committee 
however expressed concern that some of the performance indicators had shown a small 
decline. The Members noted that a number of explanations given for the decline in 
performance, referred to capacity issues and the resultant need to appoint agency 
workers. 
 
Members therefore initially focused their questions around the recruitment and retention of 
social workers, and the appointment to the pool of social workers. The Members explained 
that they have already queried the length of the recruitment process for social workers and 
they understood the difficulties in recruiting social workers. As a result the Members 
agreed to continue to monitor the level of staff vacancies, sickness and the use of agency 
staff. 
 
The Committee noted the Director’s comments that as a result of the implementation of the 
Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014, and to ensure that data is comparable 
and consistent, local authorities must introduce a new set of performance measures. The 
Members requested a briefing on these new performance indicators and how they can be 
included in current corporate performance and local performance indicators reported to 
Committee on a quarterly basis. 
 
The Members noted the difficulty in recruiting personal advisors due the specialist nature 
of their work, and hope that you would soon be able to report that progress was being 
made to recruit to these posts. 
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Finally the Committee considered the Budget Monitoring Panel’s report following its month 
nine monitoring meeting. The Committee approved the report which recommended that a 
briefing paper be presented to the next Panel meeting providing an update on the progress 
being made on the accommodation of the Youth Offending Services and Looked After 
Children Service. The Committee also agreed to hold a short investigation into the cost of 
accommodating Looked After Children, and I would be pleased if the Director could liaise 
with Martyn Hutchings to help facilitate this investigation. 
 
I hope that these comments, advice and requests for information, will be of use and 
support in improving outcomes for children. The Committee looks forward to receiving 
future quarterly performance reports, a briefing and training session on the new 
performance indicators together with a positive response to this letter within the next 
month. 
 
To recap, this letter requests the following, and requires a response: 
 

• Further monitoring reports on the level of social worker vacancies and the number 
and spend on Agency workers. 

• A training session on the new performance indicators for Children’s Services. 
• A briefing paper on the accommodation of the Youth Offending Services and 

Looked After Children service for the next budget monitoring panel meeting 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
COUNTY COUNCILLOR RICHARD COOK 
Chairperson – Children and Young People Scrutiny Co mmittee 
 
CC:  Tony Young, Director of Children’s Services 
  Melanie Jackson - Personal Assistant to Deputy Leader 
  Irfan Alam – Assistant Director of Social Services 
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Date 21 March 2016 
 
My Ref SS/CYP/MJH 
Your Ref: 
 
 
  

Councillor Sue Lent 
Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Families, Children and Early Years 
County Hall 
Atlantic Wharf 
CARDIFF 
CF10 4UW 
 
 
Dear Sue 
 
 
On behalf of the Committee, I would like to thank you Tony Young and Nichola Poole for 
attending Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee on 15 March 2016 to present 
the progress report on the Social Services and Well Being Act (Wales) 2014. During the 
way forward section of the meeting the Members considered the information in the report 
together with answers to their questions, and agreed to provide you with the following 
comments and concerns. 
 
The Committee were pleased to receive the first of a series of briefings on the Information, 
Advice and Assistance Service, which is central to the success of the transition to the care 
and support systems under the Act. Members were aware that the system had to be 
operational from 6 April 2016. However as the service was still at an early stage of 
development, those developing the service were open to any feedback on the system. The 
Members considered that the following issues should be considered, prior to the system’s 
implementation on 6 April 2016: 
 

• The Members considered that the name of the internet site “Dewis Cymru” was not  
particularly memorable, and would not be recognised by the general public as a site 
that provided information on social care and support, an alternative should be 
found; 

• That the use of an internet site was not particularly accessible to all, and especially 
to vulnerable people. 

• That the Information, Advice and Assistance service should utilise other methods of 
engagement with the public to ensure that those without the internet can access the 
services provided such as phone, face to face, outreach, social networks and 
publications. 

 
Finally the Members considered that for the service to be informative and successful it 
must have accessible, accurate and up to date information to enable people to make 
informed choices. Therefore the Committee recommends that appropriate measures must 
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be included in the development and maintenance of the information, advice and 
assistance being provided by the services to ensure that at all times it is accurate, includes 
all appropriate advice, and actions to support those seeking support. Additionally it would 
be best, if this portal is to be the main one for Wales, that any other sites offering similar 
advice and information were removed so as to avoid duplication and confusion.  
 
I hope that these comments, advice and requests for information, will be of use and 
support in implementing this aspect of the Act. The Committee looks forward to receiving a 
positive response to this letter within the next month. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
COUNTY COUNCILLOR RICHARD COOK 
Chairperson – Children and Young People Scrutiny Co mmittee 
 
CC:  Tony Young, Director of Children’s Services 
  Melanie Jackson - Personal Assistant to Deputy Leader 
  Irfan Alam – Assistant Director of Social Services 
  Nichola Poole, Regional Lead Sustainable Social Services 
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